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The Great Controversy 

Bible Reading from the World English Bible 

Comments by Paul McMillan 

Comment: All humanity is now involved in a great 

controversy between Christ and Satan 

regarding the character of God, His law, and 

His sovereignty over the universe.  How did it 

all start? We read in Revelation 12:1-9 

Reader:  A great sign was seen in heaven: a woman 

clothed with the sun, and the moon under her 

feet, and on her head a crown of twelve stars. 

She was with child. She cried out in pain, 

laboring to give birth.
 

Reader:  
 
Another sign was seen in heaven. Behold, 

a great red dragon, having seven heads and ten 

horns, and on his heads seven crowns. His tail 

drew one third of the stars of the sky, and 

threw them to the earth.  

Reader:  The dragon stood before the woman who 

was about to give birth, so that when she gave 

birth he might devour her child. She gave birth 

to a son, a male child, who is to rule all the 

nations with a rod of iron. 

Reader:   Her child was caught up to God, and to 

his throne.
 

Reader:  
 
The woman fled into the wilderness, 

where she has a place prepared by God, that 

there they may nourish her one thousand two 

hundred sixty days. 

Reader:  There was war in the sky. Michael and his 

angels made war on the dragon. The dragon 

and his angels made war. They didn’t prevail, 

neither was a place found for him any more in 

heaven. The great dragon was thrown down, 

the old serpent, he who is called the devil and 

Satan, the deceiver of the whole world. He was 

thrown down to the earth, and his angels were 

thrown down with him.  

Comment: Isaiah tells us about this fallen creature 

in chapter 14:12-14 

Reader:  
 
How you have fallen from heaven, 

morning star, son of the dawn! How you are 
cut down to the ground, who laid the nations 
low! You said in your heart,  

Reader:  “I will ascend into heaven! I will exalt my 
throne above the stars of God! I will sit on the 
mountain of assembly, in the far north! I will 
ascend above the heights of the clouds! I will 
make myself like the Most High!” 

Comment; Ezekiel, in his prophecy against the 
king of Tyre, describes a being that could not 
have been the king of Tyre. Instead this 
narration clearly describes God’s antagonist, 
where he came from (he was created), his 
ambitions and his ultimate fate (reduced to 
ashes). Reading from Ezekiel 28:11-18 

Reader: 
 
Moreover Yahweh’s word came to me, 

saying, Son of man, take up a lamentation over 
the king of Tyre, and tell him, 

Reader:   Thus says the Lord Yahweh: You seal up 
the sum, full of wisdom, and perfect in beauty. 
You were in Eden, the garden of God; every 
precious stone adorned you: ruby, topaz, 
emerald, chrysolite, onyx, jasper, sapphire,

[a]
 

turquoise, and beryl. Gold work of tambourines 
and of pipes was in you. In the day that you 
were created they were prepared.

 

Reader:  
 
You were the anointed cherub who 

covers: and I set you, so that you were on the 
holy mountain of God; you have walked up and 
down in the middle of the stones of fire. You 
were perfect in your ways from the day that 
you were created, until unrighteousness was 
found in you.
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Reader:  By the abundance of your traffic they 
filled your insides with violence, and you have 
sinned: therefore I have cast you as profane out 
of the mountain of God; and I have destroyed 
you, covering cherub, from the middle of the 
stones of fire.

 

Reader:  Your heart was lifted up because of your 

beauty; you have corrupted your wisdom by 

reason of your brightness: I have cast you to 

the ground; I have laid you before kings, that 

they may see you. By the multitude of your 

iniquities, in the unrighteousness of your 

traffic, you have profaned your sanctuaries; 

therefore have I brought out a fire from the 

middle of you; it has devoured you, and I have 

turned you to ashes on the earth in the sight of 

all those who see you. 

 Comment: What did this proud, self-centered 

being find on the earth?  He found a new 

creation where he led Adam and Eve to sin.  

Genesis chapter 4 tells the result of their tragic 

choice. 

Reader:  The man knew Eve his wife. She 

conceived, and gave birth to Cain, and said, “I 

have gotten a man with Yahweh’s help.” Again 

she gave birth, to Cain’s brother Abel. Abel 

was a keeper of sheep, but Cain was a tiller of 

the ground.
 

Reader:  
 
As time passed, Cain brought an offering 

to Yahweh from the fruit of the ground. Abel 

also brought some of the firstborn of his flock 

and of its fat. Yahweh respected Abel and his 

offering, but he didn’t respect Cain and his 

offering.  

Reader:  Cain was very angry, and the expression 

on his face fell. Yahweh said to Cain,  

Reader:  “Why are you angry? Why has the 

expression of your face fallen? If you do well, 

won’t it be lifted up? If you don’t do well, sin 

crouches at the door. Its desire is for you, but 

you are to rule over it.” 

Reader:   Cain said to Abel, his brother, “Let’s go 

into the field.” While they were in the field, 

Cain rose up against Abel, his brother, and 

killed him. 

Reader:  Yahweh said to Cain, “Where is Abel, 

your brother?” 

Reader:  He said, “I don’t know. Am I my 

brother’s keeper?” 

Reader:  Yahweh said, “What have you done? The 

voice of your brother’s blood cries to me from 

the ground. Now you are cursed because of the 

ground, which has opened its mouth to receive 

your brother’s blood from your hand. From 

now on, when you till the ground, it won’t 

yield its strength to you. You will be a fugitive 

and a wanderer in the earth.” 

Reader:  Cain said to Yahweh, “My punishment is 

greater than I can bear. Behold, you have 

driven me out today from the surface of the 

ground. I will be hidden from your face, and I 

will be a fugitive and a wanderer in the earth. 

Whoever finds me will kill me.” 

Reader:  Yahweh said to him, “Therefore whoever 

slays Cain, vengeance will be taken on him 

sevenfold.” Yahweh appointed a sign for Cain, 

so that anyone finding him would not strike 

him. 

Reader:  
 
Cain left Yahweh’s presence, and lived in 

the land of Nod, east of Eden. Cain knew his 

wife. She conceived, and gave birth to Enoch. 

He built a city, and called the name of the city, 

after the name of his son, Enoch.
 

Reader:  
 
To Enoch was born Irad. Irad became the 

father of Mehujael. Mehujael became the father 

of Methushael. Methushael became the father 

of Lamech.
 

Reader:  
 
Lamech took two wives: the name of the 

first one was Adah, and the name of the second 

one was Zillah. Adah gave birth to Jabal, who 

was the father of those who dwell in tents and 
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have livestock. His brother’s name was Jubal, 

who was the father of all who handle the harp 

and pipe.
 

Reader:  
 
Zillah also gave birth to Tubal Cain, the 

forger of every cutting instrument of brass and 

iron. Tubal Cain’s sister was Naamah. Lamech 

said to his wives, 

Reader:  “Adah and Zillah, hear my voice. 

You wives of Lamech, listen to my speech, 

for I have slain a man for wounding me, 

a young man for bruising me. 

If Cain will be avenged seven times, 

truly Lamech seventy-seven times.” 

Reader:  Adam knew his wife again. She gave birth 

to a son, and named him Seth, saying, “for God 

has given me another child instead of Abel, for 

Cain killed him.” A son was also born to Seth, 

and he named him Enosh. At that time men 

began to call on Yahweh’s name. 

Comment: From that beginning there have always 

been two groups of people – those who follow 

God’s ways and those who follow the 

“Serpent.” In Romans 1:18-32  Paul, the 

Apostle, describes the progression of the lives 

of those who reject the evidence of God’s love 

seen in nature 

Reader: For the wrath of God is revealed from 

heaven against all ungodliness and 

unrighteousness of men, who suppress the truth 

in unrighteousness, because that which is 

known of God is revealed in them, for God 

revealed it to them.
 

Reader:  
 
For the invisible things of him since the 

creation of the world are clearly seen, being 

perceived through the things that are made, 

even his everlasting power and divinity; that 

they may be without excuse. Because, knowing 

God, they didn’t glorify him as God, neither 

gave thanks, but became vain in their 

reasoning, and their senseless heart was 

darkened. 

Reader:  
 
Professing themselves to be wise, they 

became fools, and traded the glory of the 

incorruptible God for the likeness of an image 

of corruptible man, and of birds, and four-

footed animals, and creeping things.  

Reader:  Therefore God also gave them up in the 

lusts of their hearts to uncleanness, that their 

bodies should be dishonored among 

themselves, who exchanged the truth of God 

for a lie, and worshiped and served the creature 

rather than the Creator, who is blessed forever. 

Amen. 

Reader:  For this reason, God gave them up to vile 

passions. For their women changed the natural 

function into that which is against nature. 

Likewise also the men, leaving the natural 

function of the woman, burned in their lust 

toward one another, men doing what is 

inappropriate with men, and receiving in 

themselves the due penalty of their error.  

Reader:  Even as they refused to have God in their 

knowledge, God gave them up to a reprobate 

mind, to do those things which are not fitting; 

being filled with all unrighteousness, sexual 

immorality, wickedness, covetousness, malice; 

full of envy, murder, strife, deceit, evil habits, 

secret slanderers, backbiters, hateful to God, 

insolent, haughty, boastful, inventors of evil 

things, disobedient to parents, without 

understanding, covenant breakers, without 

natural affection, unforgiving, unmerciful; 

who, knowing the ordinance of God, that those 

who practice such things are worthy of death, 

not only do the same, but also approve of those 

who practice them. 

Comment: But Paul also speaks in Romans 8:19-25 

of the grand hope that we can have in the 

restoration, in the deliverance of creation and 

of humanity from the blight of sin.  

Reader: For the creation waits with eager 

expectation for the children of God to be 

revealed. For the creation was subjected to 

vanity, not of its own will, but because of him 
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who subjected it, in hope that the creation itself 

also will be delivered from the bondage of 

decay into the liberty of the glory of the 

children of God.
 

Reader:  
 
For we know that the whole creation 

groans and travails in pain together until now. 

Not only so, but ourselves also, who have the 

first fruits of the Spirit, even we ourselves 

groan within ourselves, waiting for adoption, 

the redemption of our body.
 

Reader:  
 
For we were saved in hope, but hope that 

is seen is not hope. For who hopes for that 

which he sees? But if we hope for that which 

we don’t see, we wait for it with patience 

Comment: It only took 11 generations of long-

lived people for the degradation of most to be 

so great that God decided to destroy almost all 

of them in a great world-wide flood.  The 

account is found in Genesis 6-8. 

Reader: (Gen 6:5-22) Yahweh saw that the 

wickedness of man was great in the earth, and 

that every imagination of the thoughts of man’s 

heart was continually only evil. Yahweh was 

sorry that he had made man on the earth, and it 

grieved him in his heart. Yahweh said, “I will 

destroy man whom I have created from the 

surface of the ground—man, along with 

animals, creeping things, and birds of the 

sky—for I am sorry that I have made them.” 

But Noah found favor in Yahweh’s eyes. 

Reader: This is the history of the generations of 

Noah: Noah was a righteous man, blameless 

among the people of his time. Noah walked 

with God. Noah became the father of three 

sons: Shem, Ham, and Japheth. The earth was 

corrupt before God, and the earth was filled 

with violence. God saw the earth, and saw that 

it was corrupt, for all flesh had corrupted their 

way on the earth. 

Reader:  God said to Noah, “I will bring an end to 

all flesh, for the earth is filled with violence 

through them. Behold, I will destroy them and 

the earth. Make a ship of gopher wood.  

Reader:  You shall make rooms in the ship, and 

shall seal it inside and outside with pitch. This 

is how you shall make it.  

Reader:  The length of the ship shall be three 

hundred cubits,
 
its width fifty cubits, and its 

height thirty cubits. You shall make a roof in 

the ship, and you shall finish it to a cubit 

upward. You shall set the door of the ship in its 

side. You shall make it with lower, second, and 

third levels.
 

Reader:  
 
I, even I, do bring the flood of waters on 

this earth, to destroy all flesh having the breath 

of life from under the sky. Everything that is in 

the earth will die. But I will establish my 

covenant with you. You shall come into the 

ship, you, your sons, your wife, and your sons’ 

wives with you.
 

Reader:  
 
Of every living thing of all flesh, you 

shall bring two of every sort into the ship, to 

keep them alive with you. They shall be male 

and female. Of the birds after their kind, of the 

livestock after their kind, of every creeping 

thing of the ground after its kind, two of every 

sort will come to you, to keep them alive. Take 

with you of all food that is eaten, and gather it 

to yourself; and it will be for food for you, and 

for them.”
 

Reader:  Thus Noah did. He did all that God 

commanded him. 

Reader: (Gen. 7)Yahweh said to Noah, “Come 

with all of your household into the ship, for I 

have seen your righteousness before me in this 

generation.
 

Reader:  You shall take seven pairs of every clean 

animal with you, the male and his female. Of 

the animals that are not clean, take two, the 

male and his female. Also of the birds of the 

sky, seven and seven, male and female, to keep 

seed alive on the surface of all the earth. 
4 
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Reader:  
 
In seven days, I will cause it to rain on 

the earth for forty days and forty nights. Every 

living thing that I have made, I will destroy 

from the surface of the ground.” 

Reader:  Noah did everything that Yahweh 

commanded him. 

Reader:  Noah was six hundred years old when the 

flood of waters came on the earth. Noah went 

into the ship with his sons, his wife, and his 

sons’ wives, because of the floodwaters. Clean 

animals, unclean animals, birds, and everything 

that creeps on the ground
 
went by pairs to Noah 

into the ship, male and female, as God 

commanded Noah.
 

Reader:  After the seven days, the floodwaters 

came on the earth. 
11 

In the six hundredth year 

of Noah’s life, in the second month, on the 

seventeenth day of the month, on the same day 

all the fountains of the great deep were burst 

open, and the sky’s windows were opened. It 

rained on the earth forty days and forty nights. 

Reader:  In the same day Noah, and Shem, Ham, 

and Japheth—the sons of Noah—and Noah’s 

wife and the three wives of his sons with them, 

entered into the ship— they, and every animal 

after its kind, all the livestock after their kind, 

every creeping thing that creeps on the earth 

after its kind, and every bird after its kind, 

every bird of every sort. Pairs from all flesh 

with the breath of life in them went to Noah 

into the ship.
 

Reader:  Those who went in, went in male and 

female of all flesh, as God commanded him; 

then Yahweh shut him in.
 

Reader:  The flood was forty days on the earth. The 

waters increased, and lifted up the ship, and it 

was lifted up above the earth. The waters rose, 

and increased greatly on the earth; and the ship 

floated on the surface of the waters. The waters 

rose very high on the earth. All the high 

mountains that were under the whole sky were 

covered.
 

Reader:  
 
The waters rose fifteen cubits

[a]
 higher, 

and the mountains were covered. All flesh died 

that moved on the earth, including birds, 

livestock, animals, every creeping thing that 

creeps on the earth, and every man. All on the 

dry land, in whose nostrils was the breath of 

the spirit of life, died.
 

Reader:  
 
Every living thing was destroyed that was 

on the surface of the ground, including man, 

livestock, creeping things, and birds of the sky. 

They were destroyed from the earth. Only 

Noah was left, and those who were with him in 

the ship. The waters flooded the earth one 

hundred fifty days. 

 Reader: God remembered Noah, all the animals, 
and all the livestock that were with him in the 
ship; and God made a wind to pass over the 
earth. The waters subsided.

 
The deep’s 

fountains and the sky’s windows were also 
stopped, and the rain from the sky was 
restrained. The waters continually receded 
from the earth.  

Reader:  After the end of one hundred fifty days 
the waters decreased. The ship rested in the 
seventh month, on the seventeenth day of the 
month, on Ararat’s mountains. The waters 
receded continually until the tenth month. In 
the tenth month, on the first day of the month, 
the tops of the mountains were visible. 

Reader:  At the end of forty days, Noah opened the 
window of the ship which he had made, 

7 
and 

he sent out a raven. It went back and forth, 
until the waters were dried up from the earth. 
He himself sent out a dove to see if the waters 
were abated from the surface of the ground, but 
the dove found no place to rest her foot, and 
she returned to him into the ship, for the waters 
were on the surface of the whole earth.  

Reader:  He put out his hand, and took her, and 
brought her to him into the ship. He waited yet 
another seven days; and again he sent the dove 
out of the ship. The dove came back to him at 
evening and, behold, in her mouth was a 
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freshly plucked olive leaf. So Noah knew that 
the waters were abated from the earth. He 
waited yet another seven days, and sent out the 
dove; and she didn’t return to him anymore. 

Reader:  
 
In the six hundred first year, in the first 

month, the first day of the month, the waters 
were dried up from the earth. Noah removed 
the covering of the ship, and looked. He saw 
that the surface of the ground was dried. In the 
second month, on the twenty-seventh day of 
the month, the earth was dry. 

Reader:  
 
God spoke to Noah, saying, “Go out of 

the ship, you, and your wife, and your sons, 
and your sons’ wives with you. Bring out with 
you every living thing that is with you of all 
flesh, including birds, livestock, and every 
creeping thing that creeps on the earth, that 
they may breed abundantly in the earth, and be 
fruitful, and multiply on the earth.” 

Reader:  
 
Noah went out, with his sons, his wife, 

and his sons’ wives with him. Every animal, 

every creeping thing, and every bird, whatever 

moves on the earth, after their families, went 

out of the ship. 

Reader:  
 
Noah built an altar to Yahweh, and took 

of every clean animal, and of every clean bird, 

and offered burnt offerings on the altar. 

Yahweh smelled the pleasant aroma. Yahweh 

said in his heart,  

Reader:  “I will not again curse the ground any 

more for man’s sake because the imagination 

of man’s heart is evil from his youth. I will 

never again strike every living thing, as I have 

done. While the earth remains, seed time and 

harvest, and cold and heat, and summer and 

winter, and day and night will not cease.” 

Comment: Jesus and the apostles taught that the 

world was indeed cleansed by such a flood.  

Peter wrote in 2 Peter 3:1-10: 

Reader:  This is now, beloved, the second letter 

that I have written to you; and in both of them I 

stir up your sincere mind by reminding you; 

that you should remember the words which 

were spoken before by the holy prophets, and 

the commandments of us, the apostles of the 

Lord and Savior: knowing this first, that in the 

last days mockers will come, walking after 

their own lusts, and saying, 

Reader:   “Where is the promise of his coming? 

For, from the day that the fathers fell asleep, all 

things continue as they were from the 

beginning of the creation.” For this they 

willfully forget, that there were heavens from 

of old, and an earth formed out of water and 

amid water, by the word of God; by which 

means the world that then was, being 

overflowed with water, perished.
 

Reader:  
 
But the heavens that now are, and the 

earth, by the same word have been stored up 

for fire, being reserved against the day of 

judgment and destruction of ungodly men.  

Reader:  
 
But don’t forget this one thing, beloved, 

that one day is with the Lord as a thousand 

years, and a thousand years as one day. The 

Lord is not slow concerning his promise, as 

some count slowness; but is patient with us, not 

wishing that any should perish, but that all 

should come to repentance. 

Comment: When Jesus sent his disciples out to 

proclaim the good news of His kingdom he 

gave them power over evil spirits. We read in 

Luke 9:1, 2 

Reader:  He called the twelve
 
together, and gave 

them power and authority over all demons, and 

to cure diseases. He sent them out to preach 

God’s Kingdom and to heal the sick.  

Comment: It should not surprise us then that, after 

Jesus’ ascension into heaven, his followers 

would continue to have encounters with evil 

spirits. Here is the story of one such encounter 

in Acts 16:16-34 
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Reader: As we were going to prayer, a certain girl 

having a spirit of divination met us, who 

brought her masters much gain by fortune 

telling. Following Paul and us, she cried out, 

“These men are servants of the Most High God, 

who proclaim to us a way of salvation!” She 

was doing this for many days. 

Reader:  But Paul, becoming greatly annoyed, 

turned and said to the spirit, “I command you 

in the name of Jesus Christ to come out of 

her!” It came out that very hour.
 

Reader:  
 
But when her masters saw that the hope 

of their gain was gone, they seized Paul and 

Silas, and dragged them into the marketplace 

before the rulers. When they had brought them 

to the magistrates, they said, 

Reader:   “These men, being Jews, are agitating our 

city, and advocate customs which it is not 

lawful for us to accept or to observe, being 

Romans.” 

Reader:  The multitude rose up together against 

them, and the magistrates tore their clothes off 

of them, and commanded them to be beaten 

with rods. When they had laid many stripes on 

them, they threw them into prison, charging the 

jailer to keep them safely, 
 
who, having 

received such a command, threw them into the 

inner prison, and secured their feet in the 

stocks. 

Reader:  But about midnight Paul and Silas were 

praying and singing hymns to God, and the 

prisoners were listening to them. Suddenly 

there was a great earthquake, so that the 

foundations of the prison were shaken; and 

immediately all the doors were opened, and 

everyone’s bonds were loosened.
  

Reader:  The jailer, being roused out of sleep and 

seeing the prison doors open, drew his sword 

and was about to kill himself, supposing that 

the prisoners had escaped. But Paul cried with 

a loud voice, saying, “Don’t harm yourself, for 

we are all here!” 

Reader:  He called for lights, sprang in, fell down 

trembling before Paul and Silas, brought them 

out, and said, “Sirs, what must I do to be 

saved?” 

Reader:  They said, “Believe in the Lord Jesus 

Christ, and you will be saved, you and your 

household.” They spoke the word of the Lord 

to him, and to all who were in his house. 

Reader:  He took them the same hour of the night, 

and washed their stripes, and was immediately 

baptized, he and all his household. He brought 

them up into his house, and set food before 

them, and rejoiced greatly, with all his 

household, having believed in God. 

Comment: Observed by the whole creation, this 

world became the arena of the universal 

conflict, out of which the God of love will 

ultimately be vindicated. The Apostle Paul  

expressed this in 1 Cor. 4:9  

Reader: 
 
For, I think that God has displayed us, the 

apostles, last of all, like men sentenced to 

death. For we are made a spectacle to the 

world, both to angels and men.  

Comment: To assist His people in this controversy, 

Christ sends the Holy Spirit and the loyal 

angels to guide, protect, and sustain them in the 

way of salvation. This is clearly stated in 

Heb.1:13,14 

Reader: But which of the angels has he told at any 

time, 

Reader:  “Sit at my right hand, until I make your 

enemies the footstool of your feet?”
 
Aren’t they 

all serving spirits, sent out to do service for the 

sake of those who will inherit salvation? 

Comment:  The conflict between Christ and Satan 

is real and involves everyone of us. We are 

either disciples of Jesus or followers of Satan.  

There are no spectators!  Now is the time to 

make our commitment to be a full-time disciple 

of Jesus. 


